

Pandemic, Protest, and Politics: A LOOK BACK AT 2020

Hal Marcovitz











About the Author

Hal Marcovitz is a former newspaper reporter and columnist who lives in Chalfont, Pennsylvania. He has written more than two hundred books for young readers.

© 2022 ReferencePoint Press, Inc. Printed in the United States

For more information, contact:

ReferencePoint Press, Inc. PO Box 27779 San Diego, CA 92198 www.ReferencePointPress.com

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED.

No part of this work covered by the copyright hereon may be reproduced or used in any form or by any means—graphic, electronic, or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, taping, web distribution, or information storage retrieval systems—without the written permission of the publisher.

Picture Credits:

Cover: Shutterstock.com

4: Shutterstock.com (upper right) 4: Shutterstock.com (lower right)

5: Shutterstock.com (upper right) 5: Shutterstock.com (middle)

5: Thomas Hengge/Shutterstock.com (lower left)

8: Alexandros Michailidis/Shutterstock.com 12: Shealah Craighead/White House/ZUMA Press/

Newscom 16: Associated Press 20: MonicaNinker/iStock

22: Shutterstock.com

25: Supamotion/Shutterstock.com

29: Fiora Watts/Shutterstock.com

31: bgrocker/Shutterstock.com

35: John Rudoff/Sipa USA/Newscom 39: Stratos Brilakis/Shutterstock.com

42: ccpixx photography/Shutterstock.com

46: Yasamin Jafari Tehrani/Shutterstock.com

50: Biden Campaign/CNP/Polaris/Newscom

54: Lev_radin/Shutterstock.com

LIBRARY OF CONGRESS CATALOGING-IN-PUBLICATION DATA

Names: Marcovitz, Hal, author.

Title: Pandemic, protest, and politics: a look back at 2020 / by Hal

Marcovitz.

Description: San Diego, CA: ReferencePoint Press, Inc., 2022. | Includes

bibliographical references and index.

Identifiers: LCCN 2021007489 (print) | LCCN 2021007490 (ebook) | ISBN 9781678201821 (library binding) | ISBN 9781678201838 (ebook)

Subjects: LCSH: COVID-19 (Disease)--Social aspects--United States--Juvenile

literature. | United States--Race relations--History--Juvenile literature. | Social problems--United States--History--Juvenile

literature. | Presidents--United States--Election--2020--Juvenile

literature. Natural disasters--United States--Juvenile literature.

Classification: LCC RA644.C67 M373 2022 (print) | LCC RA644.C67 (ebook) |

DDC 362.1962/414--dc23

LC record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2021007489

LC ebook record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2021007490

CONTENTS

Important Events of 2020	4
Introduction A Year like No Other	6
Chapter One The Impeachment of President Trump	10
Chapter Two The Pandemic	18
Chapter Three Rising Up Against Racial Injustice	27
Chapter Four The Fires and Storms of 2020	36
Chapter Five The 2020 Campaign for the Presidency	44
Epilogue Assault on the Capitol	52
Source Notes For Further Research Index	56 60 63

IMPORTANT EVENTS OF 2020

January

- On January 16 the US House of Representatives submits two articles of impeachment to the US Senate, initiating the first impeachment trial of President Donald Trump.
- On January 30 the WHO declares a global health emergency in connection with the rapid spread of a new and deadly coronavirus.

February

- On February 5 the Senate acquits Trump on both articles of impeachment.
- On February 11 the WHO names the disease caused by the new coronavirus COVID-19 (for coronavirus disease 2019).

March

- On March 19 California becomes first US state to enact a statewide shutdown.
- On March 24 the International Olympic Committee announces a one-year postponement of the 2020 Tokyo Summer Olympics because of the COVID-19 pandemic.

April

- On April 12 a massive storm system produces more than 40 tornadoes from Texas to South Carolina, killing 32 people across 6 states.
- As of April 26, the pandemic has killed more than 200,000 and sickened more than 2.8 million people worldwide.

May

- On May 8 the US unemployment rate hits 14.7 percent a number attributed to the massive layoffs of workers due to the COVID-19 pandemic.
- On May 25 George Floyd, a forty-six-year-old Black man, dies from a fatal chokehold applied by a White Minneapolis police officer. The incident sparks months of protests (nationwide and around the world) against racial injustice.

June

• On June 5 Joe Biden secures the Democratic nomination after winning presidential primaries held that week in seven states and Washington DC.

July

- On July 18 Oregon's attorney general sues the federal government, charging that unidentified federal agents unlawfully detained racial injustice protesters in the city of Portland.
- On July 23, after a delay of nearly four months due to the COVID-19 pandemic, Major League Baseball begins an abbreviated 60-game schedule.



The Impeachment of President Trump

When President Donald Trump looked at early public opinion polls in June 2019, he did not like what he saw. In just seven months voters would begin casting ballots in their state caucuses and primary elections, the beginning of the process to decide who would be nominated by the two major parties for the 2020 presidential election. A Republican, Trump was not expecting competition in his party's caucuses and primaries, but on the Democratic side candidates were already lining up to seek their party's nomination. More than a dozen Democrats would soon launch their campaigns.

The polls taken at this early stage in the race showed that Trump was trailing behind several Democratic candidates. His most significant challenger promised to be Joe Biden, who spent eight years as vice president in the previous administration of President Barack Obama. On June 11, 2019, a poll conducted by Quinnipiac University in Connecticut found Trump trailing Biden by a margin of 53–40 percent. Trump realized that if Biden went on to win the Democratic nomination, Trump would be hard pressed to make up the difference, meaning he was likely to lose the presidential election in November 2020.

Elected in November 2016, Trump was a different type of leader than Americans were used to seeing hold the office of president. Dating back to the earliest days of the republic, most US presidents have come up through the coun-

try's political system. Many have served in Congress. Many have served as governors of their states. Some stepped into the presidency after serving long careers as military leaders. But Trump served no time in elective office or the military before launching his campaign for the presidency in 2015. At the time, he headed a company devoted to building hotels and apartment buildings in New York City, among other places. The world of New York real estate development can be hard fought, with competitors often resorting to underhanded ways to undermine one another. That was the culture in which Trump had thrived for decades.

As he prepared for his upcoming reelection campaign for the presidency in 2020, Trump searched for a way to attack Biden's candidacy. The action Trump is alleged to have taken would result in his impeachment in the House of Representatives and his trial in the Senate on the charge of violating the oath of office he took when he was sworn in as president.

The Call to President Zelensky

Impeachment is a process conceived by the framers of the Constitution to determine whether a US president has violated the responsibilities of his office or has broken the law. The Constitution provides for members of the House to launch an investigation and, if they find the charges have merit, to draft articles of impeachment outlining the charges. The articles then must be approved by a majority of House members. If the articles are approved, they are sent to the Senate, which stages a trial. All members of the Senate act as jurors. At the conclusion of the trial, members of the Senate vote on the guilt or innocence of the president. Two-thirds of the Senate—sixty-seven members—must vote to convict in order for the president to be removed from office.

The act for which Trump found himself facing impeachment stemmed from a phone call the president made on July 25, 2019. Shaken by the public opinion polls that showed him likely to lose the presidency the following year, Trump was desperate to find



reasons for voters to oppose Biden. He thought he had found such a reason when he learned of business dealings involving Hunter Biden, Joe's son, in the eastern European nation of Ukraine. At the time, Hunter sat on the board of Burisma, a Ukrainian natural gas company. Hunter's tenure on the Burisma board ended in 2019. But while he was still a member of the board, Burisma's president was under investigation by authorities in his own country on corruption charges.

Trump reportedly wanted to tie Hunter Biden to the Burisma president's legal problems. And so he placed a call to the president of Ukraine, Volodymyr Zelensky, asking Zelensky to launch an investigation into Hunter Biden and publicly announce that Joe Biden's son was under criminal investigation. With such an allegation hanging over the head of the son of a presidential candidate, Trump's critics say, Trump hoped to convince voters that Joe Biden had knowledge of his son's alleged corruption. As such, Trump would charge that Joe Biden was complicit in Hunter's crimes and, therefore, unqualified for the presidency.

But there was even more to the charge. Weeks after the call was made—while Trump was still waiting for Zelensky to announce an investigation of Hunter Biden—the media reported that Trump had slowed military assistance to Ukraine. At the time, the federal government was sending \$400 million in weapons and other aid to Ukraine to help the nation stave off attacks along its border launched by Russia, its hostile neighbor. Critics of the president charged that Trump had slowed the military aid to pressure Zelensky into announcing the investigation into Hunter Biden.

The House Impeaches the President

Soon information about the July 25 phone call came to the attention of Congress. Under federal law, so-called whistle-blowers are able to report misconduct by officials to investigating agencies. Under law, their identities remain secret in order to protect them from retribution from those under investigation. In this case a foreign affairs analyst for the Central Intelligence Agency with knowledge of the call to Zelensky filed a whistle-blower report that was sent to members of the House and Senate.

Based on the allegations in the whistle-blower's report, the House (controlled by a Democratic majority) announced that it would pursue an investigation. The House staged a public hearing on its inquiry, which was broadcast live on national TV. The hearing, and the evidence that emerged, captivated the nation.

One of the witnesses who testified during the hearing was Alexander Vindman, a colonel in the US Army, a native of Ukraine, and a member of the White House foreign policy staff. Whenever presidents speak with foreign leaders, members of the foreign policy staff listen in on the phone calls. It is believed that following the conclusion of such calls, the staff's input in interpreting the conversations is helpful to the president. Vindman was assigned to listen in on Trump's July 25 call with Zelensky. As he listened to the call, Vindman testified during the impeachment hearing, he was shocked by what Trump asked Zelensky. "I was concerned

by the call, what I heard was improper. . . . It is improper for the president of the United States to demand a foreign government investigate a US citizen and political opponent," Vindman said. "It was also clear that if Ukraine pursued an investigation into the 2016 election, the Bidens, and Burisma, it would be interpreted as a partisan play."⁴

"It is improper for the president of the United States to demand a foreign government investigate a US citizen and political opponent."

 Alexander Vindman, US Army colonel and White House foreign relations adviser On December 13, 2019, the House Judiciary Committee approved two articles of impeachment against the president. The first article alleged that Trump abused his power as president by placing the call to Zelensky, asking for the investigation of Hunter Biden and withholding military aid to Ukraine to pressure Zelensky to comply with his demand. The second article alleged that Trump was guilty of obstruction of justice—that during the

House's investigation of the case, Trump withheld documents and other records requested by House investigators as they sought to uncover the truth.

Five days later the House approved the articles of impeachment by a vote of 230 to 197. All Republicans in the House voted against the impeachment of the president. On January 15, 2020, members of the House who were to serve as managers of the impeachment—essentially, the prosecutors for the trial—delivered the articles to the Senate.

The Senate Trial

On January 16, 2020, the trial commenced. In his opening remarks, Adam Schiff, a Democratic member of the House from California and one of the managers, said, "President Trump withheld hundreds of millions of dollars in military aid to a strategic partner at war with Russia to secure foreign help with his re-election, in other words, to cheat. . . . His scheme was undertaken for a simple but corrupt reason: to help him win re-election in 2020."⁵

The Impeachments of Presidents Johnson and Clinton

Prior to the impeachment of President Trump, just two US presidents had been impeached in the nation's history. In 1868 the House of Representatives voted to impeach President Andrew Johnson, alleging that he had abused the powers of his office by thwarting legislation he felt treated the southern states too harshly after they returned to the Union following the Civil War. A trial was held in the Senate, but a conviction that would have removed Johnson from office fell short by one vote.

The second impeachment occurred more than a century later. In 1998 President Bill Clinton, a Democrat, lied to federal investigators about an extramarital affair he had had with a staff member of the White House. At the time, both the House and Senate were under control of Republican majorities. Clinton was impeached in the House but acquitted in the Senate because Republicans fell short of the two-thirds majority needed to convict the president. Congressional scholars have argued that lying to cover up an extramarital affair should not be considered grounds to remove a president from office. They contend that the campaign to impeach Clinton was ginned up by Republicans purely to bring down a president from the opposition party.

For the next three weeks, the nation was captivated by the impeachment trial, which was broadcast live by several TV networks. During the trial, the president's defenders insisted the charges were contrived by Democrats who sought to bring the accusations against the president for purely political purposes. The goal, the defenders said, was to undermine Trump's standing among voters in the hopes they would turn to Joe Biden or an-

other Democrat in the November election. Said Lindsey Graham, a Republican senator from South Carolina, "I'm not trying to pretend to be a fair juror here. What I see coming, happening today, is just partisan nonsense."

The trial concluded on February 5. On the charge that Trump had abused his power, the Republican-controlled Senate "I'm not trying to pretend to be a fair juror here. What I see coming, happening today, is just partisan nonsense."⁶

—Lindsey Graham, Republican senator from South Carolina

Introduction: A Year like No Other

- 1. Quoted in Mary Schmich, "Is 2020 Truly the Worst Year Ever?," *Chicago Tribune*, August 18, 2020. www.startribune.com.
- 2. Stephanie Zacharek, "2020 Tested Us Beyond Measure. Where Do We Go from Here?," *Time*, December 5, 2020. https://time.com.
- 3. Zacharek, "2020 Tested Us Beyond Measure. Where Do We Go from Here?"

Chapter One: The Impeachment of President Trump

- 4. Quoted in *New York Times*, "Read Alexander Vindman's Prepared Opening Statement from the Impeachment Hearing," November 19, 2019. www.nytimes.com.
- 5. Quoted in Politico, "Read Adam Schiff's Opening Argument at Senate Impeachment Trial," January 22, 2020. www.politico.com.
- 6. Quoted in Veronica Stracqualursi, "'I'm Not Trying to Pretend to be a Fair Juror Here': Graham Predicts Trump Impeachment Will 'Die Quickly' in Senate," CNN, December 14, 2019. www.cnn.com.
- 7. Quoted in Ian Millhiser, "Mitt Romney Just Did Something That Literally No Senator Has Ever Done Before," February 5, 2020, www.vox.com.
- 8. Quoted in Debbi Lord, "Trump Acquitted: Senate Votes 'Not Guilty' on Impeachment Articles, Trump Responds," Fox 13, February 6, 2020. www.fox13memphis.com.

Chapter Two: The Pandemic

 Quoted in Caroline Radnofsky, "60 Lives 60 Days: Stories of Victims We've Lost from COVID-19 Two Months Since the First U.S. Death," NBC News, April 29, 2020. www.nbcnews .com/news.

FOR FURTHER RESEARCH

Books

Marcia S. Gresko, *COVID-19* and the Challenges of the New Normal. San Diego, CA: ReferencePoint, 2021.

Heather Hansen, Wildfire: On the Front Lines with Station 8. Seattle, WA: Mountaineers, 2020.

Hal Marcovitz, *Racial Injustice: Rage, Protests, and Demands for Change*. San Diego, CA: ReferencePoint, 2021.

Jon Meacham, introduction to *The Impeachment Report: The House Intelligence Committee's Report on Its Investigation into Donald Trump and Ukraine*, by House Intelligence Committee. New York: Broadway, 2019.

Jon Meacham et al., *Impeachment: An American History*. New York: Modern Library, 2018.

Internet Sources

Charles Gerow, "In a Year like No Other, We'll Hold the Election of Our Lifetime," *The Hill* (Washington, DC), June 3, 2020. https://thehill.com.

Oliver Milman, "America's Year of Fire and Tempests Means Climate Crisis Just Got Very Real," *The Guardian* (Manchester, UK), September 30, 2020. www.theguardian.com.

Alana Semuels, "No Income. Major Medical Bills. What Life Is like for Millions of Americans Facing Financial Ruin Because of the Pandemic," *Time*, May 7, 2020. https://time.com.

Amir Vera and Paul P. Murphy, "What Protesters Say Is Fueling Their Anger," CNN, May 30, 2020. www.cnn.com.

Stephanie Zacharek, "2020 Tested Us Beyond Measure. Where Do We Go from Here?," *Time*, December 5, 2020. https://time.com.

INDEX

Note: Boldface page numbers indicate Crittenden, Darnell, 6, 7 illustrations. Daniels, Zach, 28 AccuWeather, 43 deaths American Civil Liberties Union, 33 from COVID-19, 6, 19 from January 6 siege of Capitol, 53 from severe storms, 43 Babbitt, Ashli, 53 Barrett, Amy Coney, 48 from wildfires, 37, 38 Betancourt, Maricela, 21 Death Valley National Park (CA), 36 Biden, Hunter, 12, 13, 14 derechos, 41 Di Angeli, Adam, 22 Biden, Joe, 10, 17, 45, 50 debate with Trump, 49 inauguration of, 54 Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), 22 on Kamala Harris, 48 Feeley, Annie, 19 Ferraro, Geraldine, 48 Trump attacks candidacy of, 11, 12 victory speech of, 50 Floyd, George, 27-28, 30, 32 protest over killing of, 29 wins Democratic presidential nomination, 47 Food and Drug Administration, US Black Lives Matter, 61 (FDA), 24, 25 birth of, 28-30 Fried, Ethel, 26 Blauer, Beth, 23 Boone, Larry, 32 Gerow, Charles, 44-45 Boyland, Rosanne, 53 global warming, 36-37 Brown, Michael, 29 See also climate change Graham, Lindsey, 15 Capitol, US, January 6 siege of (2021), greenhouse gases, 36-37 52-55, 54 Grisham, Stephanie, 16-17 carbon emissions, global gun control, 46 climate change and, 36-37 fall in, 6-7 Hancock, Michael, 34 Caruso, Elaine, 51 Harris, Kamala, 48, 50 Chauvin, Derek, 27-28, 30, 34-35 Human Rights Watch, 61 Civil War Spanish flu (1861-1865), 8 Hurricane Delta, 42-43 climate change, 36-37 Hurricane Laura, 41-42 severe weather and, 43 destruction from. 42 Trump's position on, 46 hurricane season, 40 wildfires from, 37-40 Clinton, Bill, 15 impeachment Clinton, Hillary, 48 of Donald Trump Cobey, Susan, 43 first, 11, 14-16 COVID-19 pandemic, 9 second, 53-55 backlash against lockdowns in, partisan nature of, 17 21-22 process of, 11 in US history, 15 first outbreak of, 18 governments respond to, 20-21 Impeachment Related Publications (US shortage of intensive care unit beds Government Publishing Office), 61 intensive care units (ICUs), shortage of vaccine development and, 24-25 beds in, 23